BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of March 11, 2014

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 


David Ellenberg 



Neil Hensel 


David Knoche






James Lutz








Michele Petrucci

Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads

Beth Tipping

Members Absent:
Sam Beddia 


James Fleischmann 




Thomas McCullough 

Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the February 11, 2014 meeting.  Minor amendments were requested to be made to the minutes.  A motion was made to approve the minutes as amended by Ms. Tipping, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

The Board considered Resolution PZ#13-10, Application of Dilbet, Inc.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that a miscommunication had occurred during last month’s meeting.  After speaking to Jeff Hesley, Solicitor Marcolongo advised the Board that Mr. Hesley considered the proposed structure of the applicant to be of a temporary nature.  The next day, Chairman Hensel showed Mr. Hesley the photograph that had been presented during the meeting and Mr. Hesley now believes that the proposed structure is of a permanent nature and needs a zoning permit and site plan review.  Solicitor Marcolongo had communicated with William Serber, Esquire, Attorney for Dilbet, Inc., who stated that he understood the miscommunication and desired to rectify the matters with the Board.  He has agreed to return to the Board at its April 8, 2014 meeting for appropriate approvals.  Accordingly, the Resolution was not adopted.
Deviating from the agenda, Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#14-03, Atlantic City Electric Company, requesting an informal review of a concept plan to renovate an existing electric substation at Block 60.04, Lot 25, also known as 271 61st Street, Avalon, New Jersey.

Solicitor Marcolongo initially advised the Board that at the request of a developer,  pursuant to NJSA 40:55D-10.1, the Planning Board shall grant informal review of a concept plan which a developer intends to submit.  He noted that the applicant is required to publish notice of this informal review and notify property owners within 200 feet.  Mr. Marcolongo noted that the property is located in an R-B1 Zone and is a permitted use as it satisfies the definition of an essential service.  Thus, the Zoning Board would have jurisdiction eventually for preliminary and final site plan review with apparent variances for building height, coverage and total lot coverage with decks.  He noted that the applicant would also require variances for two curb cuts on 61st Street and potentially the width of the curb cuts.  

Andrew Bednarek, Business Administrator of the Borough of Avalon, appeared before the Board and read a letter from Mayor Martin Pagliughi.  The letter complemented the applicant for their efforts to upgrade the substation in Avalon, the design of the project and the transparent process that they are using in presenting the development to the public.  

Enid L. Hyberg, an attorney with Montgomery, McCracken, Walker and Rhoads, LLP of Linwood, New Jersey, appeared on behalf of Atlantic City Electric Company.  She noted that the applicant proposes to demolish an existing electric substation at the property and construct a new substation at that site.  The substation will be architecturally disguised as a single family dwelling to better fit in with the neighborhood.  She noted that the conceptual plans for the substation are located on the Borough of Avalon’s website.  Ms. Hyberg noted that the development is necessary to create a larger load capacity for the Seven Mile Island by reconstructing the substation with state of the art equipment.  She acknowledged that the footprint of the building will be larger.

Ms. Hyberg, through her support staff, provided a video presentation of the “Peermont Substation” with an architectural style and façade similar to that of a single family dwelling which may be compatible with the neighborhood.

The Board was in receipt of site plans and elevations of Paulus Sokolowski and Sartor Architecture, PC consisting of four sheets which were incorporated as fact.  

The Board received testimony from Gary Parsons, the designer of the building, who testified that this would be an unmanned facility fully stocked with electric equipment.  The first floor of the structure would be built at Base Elevation 13 and he further testified as to minimal lighting on site and a proposed alarm system and fire suppression system.  He testified that the new substation would have a five-fold increase in its energy capacity and would fully serve the Seven Mile Island.  

The Board received testimony from Jesper Ryberg, the project architect, who upon questioning from the Board, testified that the HVAC systems are on the roof but that they are inset into the roof.  Mr. Ryberg discussed the construction materials to be used and testified that it is anticipated that the new substation would have a fifty to seventy-five year life span.  

Joseph Maffei, Board Engineer, appeared, was sworn and testified from his review memorandum.  He noted the potential required variances and specifically noted that the property is located on an oversized lot. 

Chairman Hensel opened the matter to the public at which time several members of the public came forward to testify:

1.
Michael Malone of 60th Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified that he 


has four children that live in the area and he has great concerns regarding 



electromagnetic levels.  He expressed concerns regarding security on site, 



questioned whether they could bury the transmission lines and testified that the 


subject property is no longer an appropriate location for an electric substation.  In 


response to same, Michael Garrity of Atlantic City Electric’s environmental 


department discussed the regulatory permitting for such a project. 
2.
Christopher Coffey of 61st Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified as to 


his concerns regarding the design of the building and the need for fencing.  

3.
Drew Kelly of 61st Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified as to his 


concerns regarding the design of the building, HVAC noise pollution and 



suggested that the cables be buried.  

4.
Bill Lex of 60th Street, Avalon, appeared, was sworn and questioned the need for 


perimeter fencing.  He also expressed concerns regarding terrorist attacks on the 


structure.  

5.
Kathleen Lex of 60th Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified as to her 


concerns regarding proposed setbacks, noise and the mass of the building.  

There being no further public comment, the public portion of the meeting was closed.  Chairman Hensel thanked the representatives of Atlantic City Electric Company for their presentation and noted that they look forward to the applicant’s formal presentation before the Board.  

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#13-09, Chimera Pool and Landscape, requesting variances for a side yard setback for a fireplace and to permit a second curb cut on Dune Drive.  Before the application commenced, Solicitor Marcolongo noted that he had learned that Chimera Pool and Landscape was a limited liability company and could not appear without counsel.  However, after speaking to the applicant and the owner, Lizanne Tracy, in order to facilitate the matter moving forward, the applicant would be amended to Lizanne Tracy and she would make the presentation.  In addition, the application form was amended so that the applicant was requesting C variances rather than a conditional use variance.  In anticipation of their testimony, Lizanne Tracy, Anthony Prizzi and Joseph Maffei, Board Engineer, were sworn in by Solicitor Marcolongo.  Lizanne Tracy called as her first witness, Anthony Prizzi, a principal in Chimera Pool and Landscaping.  Mr. Prizzi testified that the applicant is requesting variance relief for side yard setback (0.2 ft. proposed where 5 ft. is required) to permit the continued location of a stone outdoor fireplace.  In addition, the applicant is requesting two curb cuts on Dune Drive, permitting one curb cut to be within 35 ft. of the intersection and for width of curb cuts (13.9 ft. and 15 ft. proposed where 12 ft. is permitted).  Mr. Prizzi testified that it appears that an additional variance may be needed for a pool in a front yard which may have been as a result of an engineering error.  He testified that everything on site already exists and that it would be a hardship for same to be removed.  
Keri Bourke, a member of Chimera Pool and Landscaping, appeared, was sworn and testified that she had seen Mr. Maffei’s report dated February 27, 2014 which stated that the pool is only 14.8 ft. from 13th Street where 15 ft. is required thus necessitating a variance.  She believes that the pool is, in fact, 15 ft. from the property line based upon the survey in their possession.

Anthony Prizzi marked as Exhibit A-1, two sheets containing eight photographs of the subject property.  These photographs were received by the Board and incorporated as fact.  Seven photographs show the existing outdoor fireplace in the rear of the structure and one photograph evidences the front of the house from Dune Drive with the two curb cuts.  Upon questioning from the Board, Lizanne Tracy testified that the house is approximately thirty-five years old.

Mr. Prizzi testified that the applicant has added additional vegetation in and around the property.  Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Prizzi testified that the south curb cut previously existed and the northerly curb cut is the new curb cut for which they are requesting variance relief.

Testifying as to the fireplace, Mr. Prizzi noted that it is adjacent to a wooden fence although the fireplace is a large masonry structure.  He did note that there is a wooden shed behind the fireplace on the adjacent property.  Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Prizzi testified that initially they had proposed a natural gas fire pit and that the permit they had received was for a “pit” with a 5 ft. setback.  He acknowledged the error that had occurred at his company.

Joe Maffei, Board Engineer, testified from his review memorandum of February 27, 2014 which was received by the Board and incorporated as fact.  Mr. Maffei testified as to the required variances for the fireplace, pool and curb cuts.  Anthony Prizzi testified that he believed that the pool was appropriately located and that the survey shows that it is at least 15 ft. from the property line.  Given the confusion on the location of the pool and the zoning requirements, it was agreed that the matter will be continued to the April 8, 2014 meeting on the issue of the pool setback.  Chairman Hensel requested that Solicitor Marcolongo, Joe Maffei and Jeff Hesley confer regarding this issue.  
The matter was open to the public with regard to the remaining variances and the following members of the public came forward to testify:
1.
Mary Ann Schenk of 1250 Dune Drive, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified 

that she is the owner of the neighboring property.  The proposed fireplace is 2 in. 


away from her property line, wooden fence and wooden shed.  She marked as 


Exhibits P-1 through P-5, photographs evidencing the location of the fireplace, 


shed and fence.  She expressed great concerns that the fireplace could set her 


fence and shed on fire and did not believe that the variance relief as to the 



fireplace should be granted.

2.
John Walsh of 32nd Street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified that he is the 

brother-in-law of Maryann Schenk.  He concurred with the testimony of Ms. 


Schenk that the location of the outdoor fireplace was a fire hazard.  

3.
Chief Richard Dean of the Avalon Fire Department appeared, was sworn and 


testified in opposition to the fireplace.  He testified that the International Building 


Code requires that outdoor fireplaces be at least 15 ft. away from other structures.  

He testified that Chimera Pools and Landscaping had previously come into his 


office in May of 2013 for certain permits and they were denied since the proposed 

location was only 7 ft. away from other structures.  He further testified that later 


the applicant appeared with amended drawings showing a natural gas fireplace 


which he approved.  The approved plans were marked as Exhibit P-6.  He 



testified, however, that the proposed location of the fireplace was a fire hazard 


and regardless of any variance by the Board, that the fire code official will not 


permit same to remain as it is located.
The public portion of the meeting was then closed.

Solicitor Marcolongo presented a survey prepared by Thomas Amey Shaw, Inc. dated March 20, 2006 which evidenced the subject property and contained handwritten notes regarding the intersection, a new 14 ft. wide paver curb cut and an existing 14 ft. wide curb cut.  Mr. Prizzi testified that he had made the handwritten notes himself and they were erroneous.  He testified that the existing curb cut was the southerly curb cut and the proposed curb cut was to the north.  He also testified that the proposed width of the curb cut was erroneous on this plan.  
After a summary of the application to the Board, Chairman Hensel polled the Board on the issue of the side yard setback variance for the fireplace.  By a 9-0 vote, the Board unanimously denied the variance relief for the side yard setback for the fireplace.  The Board noted that a fireplace that close to a wooden fence constitutes a serious fire hazard endangering the public health, safety and welfare, did not constitute a hardship to the applicant and the detriments of its location outweighed the benefits.  

Chairman Hensel then polled the Board on the issue of the number of curb cuts, location of curb cuts and the width of the curb cuts.  While two members of the Board were in favor of the application, citing more off-street parking, seven members of the Board voted to deny the variance relief stating that it provided no benefit to the public, reduced on-street parking, and created a hazardous condition by having another driveway backing out onto Dune Drive.  

Therefore, the application for a side yard setback for the fireplace and variance relief for number of curb cuts, with curb cuts, a distance of curb cuts from intersecting street was hereby denied.  The matter was continued to the April 8, 2014 meeting for the variance relief for a pool in a front yard, if necessary.  

Chairman Hensel then addressed the difficulties regarding the Dilbet, Inc. application.  He confirmed the statements made by Solicitor Marcolongo regarding the misunderstanding regarding the temporary nature of the structure and stated that he was satisfied that the applicants had agreed to return to the Board at the April 8, 2014 meeting to have all issues regarding this matter to be addressed appropriately.  

A motion was made to adjourn at 9:36 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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